
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Royal United Services Institute of New South Wales, Inc. 

 
Notice of Annual General Meeting 

 
The 2017 Annual General Meeting will be held in the Mitchell Theatre,  
Level 1, Sydney Mechanics’ School of Arts, 280 Pitt Street, Sydney, on  

Tuesday, 26 September 2017 
at 2.15 p.m. 

 
Agenda 

 
1. Attendance: To record the attendance, confirm eligibility to vote, confirm that a quorum 

(10 members eligible to vote) is present and receive any apologies. 
 

2. Minutes: To confirm the minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 26 September 
2016.  

 
3. Council’s Report: To receive the Council’s report on the activities of the Institute during 

the 2016-17 year. 
 

4. Financial Statements: To receive and consider the financial statements for the year 
ending 30 June 2017.  

 
5. Auditor: To elect a suitably qualified person as auditor. 

 
6. Special Resolution: To consider, and if thought fit, pass the attached resolutions. 
 
Notes: Any member who has paid all moneys s/he owes to the Institute, other than the  
2017-18 subscription, will be eligible to vote. The minutes, Council’s report, and the 
financial statements will be published on the Institute’s website at www.rusinsw.org.au prior 
to the meeting; and paper copies will be available at the meeting and may be requested from 
the Institute’s office.  
 
 
John C. Rudd             
Secretary 
18 August 2017 
 



ROYAL UNITED SERVICES INSTITUTE 
OF NEW SOUTH WALES INCORPORATED 

 
MINUTES OF THE 122nd ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 
Held in the Mitchell Theatre 

Sydney Mechanics School of Arts, 280 Pitt Street Sydney on 
Monday 26 September 2016 

 
The meeting commenced at 1705 hours 
 
Attendance and Apologies 
In Attendance: 
In the absence of retiring President David Leece, Paul Irving the Deputy President chaired the meeting. 
24 other members eligible to vote as per the attendance list were present. 
There being more than 10 members present, a quorum was declared. 
 
Apologies: 
An apology was received from David Leece who had just been discharged from hospital two days prior to the 
meeting and was not able to attend the AGM. 
Other apologies were received from ( Adrew Murdoch, David Leece, Chris Wood, Bob Treloar, Gordon 
Maitland, John Neenam, Dennis Foster and Lyall Wood.) 
 
Minutes of previous AGM held on 29 September 2015 
Resolved that the Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting held on 29 September 2015 be confirmed 
(JC Rudd/ GD Brown) 
 
Council Report for 2015-16 
The Chairman presented Council's Report on the activities of the Institute for the Year 2016/16. This report, 
which detailed our aims, functions, programmes, supporting services, new initiatives and governance for the 
year, had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting as well as being placed on the Institute's web-
site. Copies were made available to all members at the meeting. 
Key features of the report were: 

 Research Programme: The special interest group published a summary of the 2016 Defence White 
Paper. 

 Education Programme: 13 lectures were delivered during the year including the trialling of an evening 
lecture in order to attract younger working people and serving ADF personnel. Continuing 
professional education credits were introduced for defence professionals. 

 Seminars: Two successful seminars were held on the topics of "The Strategic Significance of Cyber and 
Space" and "Australia's Contribution to the 1916 Somme Offensive". 

 Governance: Our national body was reconstituted as a company limited by guarantee and renamed 
the Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies Australia Limited. 

 A lease has been negotiated enabling our office and library to remain in Defence Plaza until 30 June 
2021 should we wish to do so. 

 Separately we have negotiated a memorandum of understanding with the Trustees of the Anzac 
Memorial in Hyde Park, Sydney, to transfer the Ursula Davidson Library to a new education centre 
under construction at the Memorial with a possible opening date of 11 November 2018. 

 We welcomed 27 new members but lost 56 (23 deceased). 
 We recorded a trading surplus of $18,638 for the year. 



 We took the very difficult decision to reduce the number of days worked by our office 
manager/librarian. From July 2016 Theodora Fox will be employed as office manager for 2 days per 
week and the library function will be staffed by member volunteers. 

 
Resolved: that the Council Report be received (Rudd/Hutcheson)  
 
Financial Statement 
The Treasurer, Graham Brown, presented the audited financial statements for the year ended 30 June 2016. 
We recorded a trading surplus of $18,638 made possible by an unbudgeted bequest of $20,000 and an 
unbudgeted government grant of $12,000. We will carry forward $301,960 in accumulated funds of which 
$197,876 is invested in exchange-traded funds and an estimated value of $100,000 on our book collection.  
The library Fund had a $4,079 surplus and our focus over the next few years will be to build up this fund in 
order to provide for the relocation to the Anzac Memorial. 
 
Resolved: that that the Financial Statements as at 30 June 2015 be received (Ballantine/Turner). 
John Hutcheson wished it be recorded that he voted against the motion. 
 
Election of OFFICE BEARERS and COUNCILLORS 
The Chairman invited the Secretary, John Rudd to conduct the election of Office Bearers and Councillors. 
The Secretary advised that as there was only one nominee for each position, the nominations listed in 
Attachment 4 are taken to be elected. 
 
Election of Honorary Auditor 
The Chairman advised that the current auditor, Mr RCG Grace JP, FCPA, FCIS, FGIS was willing to continue to 
serve in that role. 
Resolved that Mr Grace be appointed Honorary Auditor for 2016/17 (Brown/Rudd) 
 
Special Resolutions 
Following the establishment of the Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies Australia 
Limited in June 2016, the Council has reviewed our Constitution to incorporate necessary changes flowing 
from the formation and to modernise the constitution to reflect contemporary best-practice. 
The full context of these changes are shown in Appendix 5. 
 
Special resolution No.1  -  New preamble (Hutcheson/Rudd). The motion was passed by the meeting. 
Special resolution No.2  -  New Name (Rudd/Hutcheson). The motion was passed by the meeting. 
Special resolution No.3  -  Relationship to federal body (Hutcheson/Hitchin). Motion passed by the meeting. 
Special resolution No.4  -  Modified Aim (Hutcheson/Rudd). The motion was passed by the meeting. 
Special resolution No.5  -  Objects of the Institution (Ballantine/Petteit). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.6  -  Public comment (Hutcheson/Rudd). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.7  -  Council replaced by Board (Rudd/Hutcheson). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.8  -  Use of the word Board member (Hutcheson/Rudd). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.9  -  Seven categories of members (Petteit/Rudd). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.10  -  Student membership (Petteit/Hitchin). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.11  -  Composition of Board (Hutcheson/Rudd). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.12  -  Period of Board membership (Rudd/Brown). Motion passed with 3 members                           
(including John Hutcheson) voting against. 
Special resolution No.13  -  Register of members (Hutcheson/Ballantine). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.14  -  Register of members/treasurer (Hutcheson/Ballantine). Motion passed. 
Special resolution No.15  -  Quorum at Board meetings (Hutcheson/Rudd). Motion passed. 



Special resolution No.16  -  Proxy voting (Rudd/Brown). Motion passed. John Hutcheson wished it be recorded 
that he voted against the motion. 
 
Concluding Remarks by the Chairman 

 Paul Irving wished it be placed on record our thanks to David Leece for his 3 years of dedicated service 
to the Institute during his period of Presidency. Similar appreciation is to be given for the service of 
retiring Councillors Doug Roser, Jim Braid and Dominique Spoelder. 

 The membership appreciation for the work of Theodora Fox during the year was also noted. 
 There will continue to be changes required to our constitution in future years as we comply with 

statutory requirements of ASIC, the ACNC and NSW Dept of Fair Trading. One such item will be the 
introduction of electronic voting at future AGMs. 

 Our move to a new location will require the assistance of our members. We will not have the resource 
of a full time office manager to organise and carry out such a move. 

 We estimate that the cost of moving to the Anzac Memorial will be of the order of $125,000. We will 
therefore be actively seeking donors and sponsors to provide this level of funding. 

 We need to grow our membership. 
 We need to grow our relevance to the defence/security debate. 

 
The meeting closed at 1800 hours. 
 
Confirmed: 
 
 
 
..................................... Chairman                              Dated ................................... 
 
 
Attachments: 

1. List of Attendees 
2. Council's report on the Activities of the Institute for the year 2015/16 
3. Financial Statements for the Year ended 30 June 2016 
4. Office bearers and Board members for 2016/17 
5. Amendment to the Institute's constitution - Special resolutions. 
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